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1.
PURPOSE

1.1
To report to Committee as requested on progress being made to extend the three stream wheeled bin waste collection and recycling service to as many properties as possible in the Borough.

1.2
To invite members to consider issues that have arisen when introducing the new scheme.

1.3
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions & Priorities:

· Council Ambitions: -

· protect and enhance the environmental quality of the area

· Council’s core values: -

· ensure that access to services is available to all;


and treat everyone equally

· Community objectives: -

· environmental excellence

· Corporate priorities: - 

· to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy

· To support the commitments in the Corporate Performance and Improvement Plan 2007 we will

	ACTION

To roll out the three stream waste collection service.

To raise awareness of waste minimisation, recycling and composting.
	OUTPUTS & TARGETS

The 3 Stream refuse collection and recycling service will cover all parts of the Borough and be extended to 95% of households by the end of 2008.

The amount of waste produced by each household reduced to 388kg per property per annum by 2010 and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives.


1.4
At the Council meeting held on 8th July 2008, Councillor Michael Ranson the Leader of the Council detailed the main objectives for the Council during 2008/9 of which the following affect this service.

· to ensure that Council Tax does not increase above the rate of inflation;

· to ensure that all villages and town have enough dog bins, rubbish bins and collection services;

· to review the success and operation of the waste collection service in December 2008.

2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
The overarching policies determining the operation of the new service were agreed by members of this Committee at the meeting held on Tuesday 16th January 2007 and recorded at minute 647.

2.2
At the meeting of this Committee on Tuesday 6th November 2007 members decided not to increase the size of green bins being issued to residents from 140ltr to 240ltr.  See minute 527.

2.3
At the meeting of this Committee on Tuesday 15th January 2008 members decided that where there are 6 or more persons living permanently in a household that they be entitled to have a larger 240ltr burgundy wheeled bin for their residual waste.  See minute 692.

3.
ISSUES

3.1
By the time that this Committee meets the extended service will have been up and running for 10 weeks during which time the majority of the outstanding enquiries that had been received during the roll out will have been attended to.  For the most part satisfactory solutions to difficulties encountered by some residents will have been found but in a very small number of cases it is likely they will not.  Not everyone is entirely satisfied with the changes that have been made to the service we provide but that was almost inevitable from the outset.  We will however continue to work with residents in order to attempt to find acceptable solutions.

3.2
The three new split bodied/triple bin lift refuse collection and recycling vehicles bought as part of the capital programme in order to support the implementation of the extension of the service are now all finally in use.  Problems with two of the vehicles came to light when they were first put to work which has subsequently necessitated modifications having had to be made to both of them so as to be safe and fit for purpose.  Whilst they were each off the road and back with the manufacturer two single compartment collection vehicles were provided at no cost to the Council to do the work of one split bodied vehicle.  An independent engineering inspection has been commissioned from the Freight Transport Association to validate their construction and performance against the specification they were to be supplied against prior to payment being made for all three vehicles.  Having two smaller than our normal vehicles on the road and providing the service has not been ideal and at times has been confusing to residents when one bin is emptied by one vehicle then sometime later the other bin has then been emptied by a similar vehicle.  The problem with the new vehicles has not been helpful at what has been a difficult time in any case.

3.3

As finally we stopped collecting side waste or waste not in lilac sacks once we were sufficiently satisfied that premises that should have wheeled bins had them, those staying on a sack based system had got a delivery of lilac sacks and those households that could have a larger burgundy bin had had their standard 140ltr wheeled bin exchanged a small number of missed deliveries have come to light which have been quickly attended to and bins or sacks provided.

3.4
The position as regards the service to be provided on caravan sites has been complicated but for most sites nothing has changed.  The service the Council is to provide is based on the terms of the site licence and/or planning conditions and not if a resident of a unit on the site pays Council Tax or not.  Discussions are underway as to how best to provide the requisite service on certain sites where the present site licence and/or planning conditions are somewhat unclear and non specific as regards the [proportion of the units on a site that should receive the standard household waste collection and recycling service and that part for which a charge can be made to the site owner.  A report on the position regarding all caravan sites has been prepared by Mair Hill, Solicitor and a decision regarding the policy to be applied in each case is awaited.  Subject to the outcome of that decision discussions will have to be held with site owners as to how best to provide the service and the necessary bins will have to be acquired.

3.5
The final account for the supply and delivery of the wheeled bins is still under discussion and negotiation regarding both the changes made to the distribution of bins following enquiries received from residents and bins not having been delivered to a number of properties by the contractor themselves that eventually we had to do ourselves.  Notwithstanding this it is expected that all of the capital budget made available for the supply of bins will be spent.

3.6
The demand for green bins for garden waste exceeded our expectations and despite having ordered two hundred extra green bins and used them there is still a waiting list of 150 properties that would like such a bin.  The problem we are now faced with is having spent the whole of the capital budget there are no funds available to buy more and a major problem exists in terms of being able to have more manufactured in any case due to a Europe wide demand for wheeled bins.  Our current supplier could only manufacture more for us at a time he is set up to make 140ltr wheeled bins for another customer and not many other Councils are using the size of bins that we are at the moment.  This means that at the present time we are not in a position to meet the requests received for green wheeled bins.  As far as burgundy and blue bins are concerned we do have a small stock of bins available if more are needed.

3.7
The temporary changes to duties for four members of staff were reversed from Monday 4th August 2008 which meant that Brian Knight returned to the Depot to continue his role as Cleansing Manager, Martin Kersey went back to his work looking after Public Rights of Way in the Borough under our arrangements with Lancashire County Council, John Shears reverted to his role of Foreman on the Refuse Collection Service and Peter Mercer returned to being a driver/loader.  The additional member of staff hired through an Agency, James Short whose time was spent working on the bin distribution database ended his employment with us on Friday 29th August 2008.  All work still to be done updating records and dealing with on going enquiries will now have to be dealt with using only existing resources.

3.8
Having doubled the number of properties now on wheeled bins and able to recycle much more easily, the amount of waste now going to landfill has decreased considerably with our recycling performance therefore on the increase.  The extension of the service has prompted many residents into taking up the opportunity to also recycle paper and cardboard.  Up to date details of the amounts of materials now being processed will be available on the night of the meeting.

3.9
In accordance with the statements made by the Leader of the Council on 8th July 2008 at the Council meeting and at Min 225 of the last meeting of this Committee a review of the success and operation of the waste collection service will be carried out in December this year with the Budget Working Group having agreed to look at the profit/loss account for the service in their review.

4.
RISK ASSESSMENT


Resources

The changes made to certain staff’s duties during the roll out of the service have now ended as mentioned at 3.7 and all remaining actions will have to be attended to by existing staff as part of their normal workload.  There is still much to do to ensure records are accurate and up to date and that services are delivered efficiently and effectively.  The costs relating to the new service will be reviewed by the Budget Working Group as stated by the Leader of the Council.


Additional wheeled bins are needed to meet both the extra demand for green bins and in order to provide the service to certain residents on particular caravan sites.  Consideration will also need to be given to having an annual budget for the purchase of replacement wheeled bins and the future large scale replacement of all wheeled bins at the end of their life.


The additional financial costs due to earlier price increases continues to be a concern and will be assessed as part of the forthcoming review.


Technical, Environmental & Legal

Any technical issues that arise regarding the collection operation itself will be attended to by existing staff as they arise on a case-by-case basis as quickly as they can be.

In environmental terms more materials are being recycled and less is going to landfill.  The changes to the service in terms of end of lane collections and collection points at end of terrace have resulted in increased efficiency and a reduction in distances travelled by vehicles that average between 3 and 4 miles per gallon.

The legal position as regards the collection of waste from caravan sites is in the process of being resolved.


Reputation

There has continued to be a number of letters from residents appearing in the Clitheroe Advertiser and Times commenting on the service many of which have had inaccurate or misleading information in them.  In some cases a response has been provided to the newspaper and in others not.  Correspondence with the resident who initiated the involvement of the tabloid press earlier in June continues.  However notwithstanding those issues the overwhelming picture is one of a new service positively embraced by the majority of residents which when fully bedded-in will show results that will considerably enhance the Council’s reputation as being one of the best performing recycling authorities in the Country with a style of service that others are likely to copy in the future.

5.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

5.1
Note the good progress made and the positive effects the new service is now having in both reducing waste going to landfill and achieving the Council’s target to recycle and compost 56% of all waste by 2015 in accordance with our Waste Management Strategy.

5.2
Confirm that the Council has achieved its target of rolling out the three stream waste collection service covering all parts of the Borough and 95% of households by the end of 2008.

5.3
Note that good progress is also being made to reduce the amount of waste produced by each household being reduced to 388kg per property per annum by 2010 and increased participation in recycling and composting initiatives; and

5.4
Approve the purchase of additional wheeled bins to both meet the unexpected demand for green bins and for sufficient and appropriate bins for the collection of waste from certain caravan sites with the costs being found from savings elsewhere in the capital budget.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES
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For further information please contact Graham Jagger on 01200 414523.
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